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Monday, 7 October 2024 

Chair: Councillor J Hall 
Vice-Chair: Councillor L Tift 
 
To: All Members of the Council 
 
 

 
 

 

MEETING: Full Council 

DATE: Tuesday, 15 October 2024 at 6.00 pm 

VENUE: 
Civic Suite, Castle House, Great North Road, Newark  
NG24 1BY 

You are hereby requested to attend the above Meeting to be held at the time/place 
and on the date mentioned above for the purpose of transacting the 

business on the Agenda as overleaf. 
 

If you have any queries please contact Nigel Hill on Tel: 01636 655243 Email: Nigel.hill@newark-
sherwooddc.gov.uk. 

 

 

http://www.newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk/


AGENDA 
 

  Page Nos. 
1.   Notification to those present that the meeting will be recorded and 

streamed online 
 

 

2.   Apologies for Absence 
 

 

3.   Declarations of Interest by Members and Officers 
 

 

4.   Minutes from the meeting held on 16 July 2024 
 

7 - 15 

5.   Communications which the Chair, Leader, Chief Executive or Portfolio 
Holders may wish to lay before the Council 
 

 

6.   In accordance with Rule No. 3.1 to receive the presentation or the debating 
of any Petitions from Members of the Council (if any) 
 

 

7.   Questions from Members of the Public and Council (if any) 
 

 

8.   Leaders Appointments 
 

16 - 22 

9.   Political Composition of the Council and Allocation of Seats on Committees 
 

23 - 29 

10.   Record of Urgent Decision - Expansion of the Careline Service 
 

30 - 40 

11.   Notices of Motion 
 

 

 Building Regulations 
 
In accordance with the Rule No. 3.4.3, Councillor R Jackson will move and 
Councillor R Holloway, will second a motion to the following effect: 
 
“There continues to be pressure for renewable energy solutions such as 
solar to address our moves towards achieving net zero. A simple way we 
could help and reduce pressure for solar farms taking up valuable 
agricultural land would be to require all new housing and warehouses to 
incorporate solar panels. I know that Part L of the Building Regulations goes 
some way towards this but I think we can and should go further. I would ask 
that the Council considers how it could introduce such a policy in the future 
and that it writes to Angela Rayner, the Secretary of State for Housing, 
Communities and Local Government to ask that Building Regulations are 
strengthened in order to require solar panels on all new developments as 
standard.” 
 
Winter Fuel Allowance 
 
In accordance with the Rule No. 3.4.3, Councillor R Holloway will move and 
Councillor T Smith, will second a motion to the following effect: 
 

 



“The Labour Government has chosen to restrict the Winter Fuel Payment to 
only pensioners in receipt of means-tested benefits like Pension Credit, as 
recently announced by Chancellor Rachel Reeves. 
 
We know that the Winter Fuel Payments play a significant role in helping 
older residents of Newark and Sherwood and across the UK afford heating 
during the coldest months, thereby preventing 'heat or eat' dilemmas and 
safeguarding health. 
 
It is nationally acknowledged that this Winter Fuel payment has been a 
lifeline for many older people across the UK and that restricting its 
availability solely to those on Pension Credit risks leaving many pensioners 
in financial hardship, this will have a direct impact on 23,970 Pensioners 
across the Newark and Sherwood District.  
 
Many of those Pensioners will have been relying on this payment to see 
them through the coldest winter months and now have no time to set 
money aside to meet the rising cost of keeping warm. 
 
The decision to means-test Winter Fuel Payments, especially with such 
short notice and without adequate compensatory measures, is deeply 
unfair and will disproportionately affect the health and well-being of our 
poorest older residents. 
 
This Council resolves to:  
 
• Request that the Council Leader write to the Chancellor of the 

Exchequer, urging a review of the decision to means-test the Winter Fuel 
Payment, and asking the government to ensure that vulnerable 
pensioners, particularly those who do not claim Pension Credit, are 
protected from fuel poverty. 

• Encourage local efforts to promote Pension Credit uptake through 
council services and partnerships with local charities and community 
organisations to ensure that all eligible pensioners in Newark and 
Sherwood are supported in claiming their entitlement.” 

 
Addressing Violence Against Women and Girls 
 
In accordance with the Rule No. 3.4.3, Councillor P Taylor will move and 
Councillor M Shakeshaft, will second a motion to the following effect: 
 
“The aim of the motion is to express the seriousness of the amount of 
violence against women and girls. 1 in 4 women and girls experience 
violence from male perpetrators. 
 
The Council’s commitment to do all within its power to highlight the issue 
and assist in increasing the safety of women and girls across Newark and 
Sherwood. 
 
 



The Council commits to  
 
a. Continuing to actively participate in the white ribbon campaign - The 

White Ribbon is the globally recognised symbol to end men’s violence 
against women and girls.  Allyship is a central message of the White 
Ribbon; it represents men taking responsibility to challenge this issue 
and being allies, every day, to stop violence against women and girls 
before it starts. 

b. Achieving the Domestic Abuse Housing Alliance accreditation (DAHA) 
which ensures the Council deliver safe and effective responses to 
incidents of domestic abuse in our district. 

c. Working with partners including the Police & Crime Commissioners 
Office to make women and girls safer. 

d. Castle House becoming a safe space for women and girls to request 
support and that all other Council premises should aim to become safe 
spaces once staff have been trained. 

e. Involving more businesses in this campaign to make women and girls 
safer. 

f. Ensuring our staff and Councillors are trained to support women and 
girls when it is needed. 

 

It is time that men who are the principal perpetrators take ownership of 
addressing this issue in order to reduce the number of women and girls who 
suffer from violence against them.” 
 

Conduct and Public Service 
 

In accordance with the Rule No. 3.4.3, Councillor R Cozens will move and 
Councillor P Peacock, will second a motion to the following effect: 
 

“Earlier this year the Local Government Information Unit published findings 
showing that less than half of people in England trusted their local 
councillors to act in their best interests.  Trust in national Government is 
even lower. Only 25% of people reported that they trusted national 
Government to act in their interests. 
 

The purpose of this motion is to encourage us to take a good hard look at 
ourselves and how we are perceived by others. 
 

This matters for all sorts of reasons.  We are collectively the employer to 
over 700 people, the vast majority live and vote in our District.  There is a 
requirement to promote and maintain high standards of behaviour and 
conduct throughout the entire Council.  This is as well as upholding the 
Members’ Code of Conduct. 
 

In our roles as Councillors we are closely observed, here and online.  People 
expect us to set a good example and be role models for the Council’s values.  
The public also observe us, perhaps only a small selection here, but plenty 
online and in the newspaper.  When they observe poor behaviour, it 
reflects badly on us and on public service more generally.  It can also have a 
detrimental effect on the mental health and wellbeing of members, 
employees and relatives. 
 

https://www.whiteribbon.org.uk/shop/p/white-ribbon-fabric-pin


There is no place for the increasing toxicity and intimidation that prevails in 
public debate, particularly online and in social media.  It is a real deterrent 
for the next generation of councillors and creates a risk for the future of 
representative democracy. 
 
It is the case that the vast majority of councillors work very hard, for little 
reward and recognition, with the utmost dignity, integrity and compassion. 
 
My proposal therefore is: 
 
That Full Council requests the Audit & Governance Committee to review the 
Code of Conduct and the LGA’s Civility in Public Life programme, with a view 
to identifying practical measures the Council could adopt to address poor 
conduct by members where it arises.  This includes a request for clear and 
robust guidance around member behaviour on social media.  If necessary, 
the Council shall make representations to Government and the Local 
Government Association for proposed changes and stiffer sanctions.” 
 

12.   Minutes for Noting 
 

 

 a.  Cabinet - 23 July 2024 
 

41 - 57 

 b.  Cabinet - 10 September 2024 
 

58 - 61 

 c.  Cabinet - 24 September 2024 
 

62 - 69 

 d.  Executive Shareholder Committee - 23 July 2024 
 

70 - 71 

 e.  Executive Shareholder Committee - 10 September 2024 
 

72 - 73 

 f.  Policy and Performance Improvement Committee - 22 July 2024 
 

74 - 79 

 g.  Policy and Performance Improvement Committee - 2 September 
2024 
 

80 - 87 

 h.  Planning Committee - 11 July 2024 
 

88 - 94 

 i.  Planning Committee - 1 August 2024 
 

95 - 98 

 j.  Planning Committee - 5 September 2024 
 

99 - 101 

 k.  Audit and Governance Committee - 31 July 2024 
 

102 - 109 

 l.  Audit and Governance Committee - 25 September 2024 
 

110 - 113 

 m.  General Purposes Committee - 12 September 2024 
 

114 - 115 

 n.  Licensing Committee - 12 September 2024 
 
 

116 - 117 



13.   Exclusion of the Press and Public 
 

 

 To consider resolving that, under section 100A (4) of the Local Government 
Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items 
of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt 
information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act. 
 
None 

 


